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Traditional Thinking – Yield Curve Flattening portends Recessions 

The flattening of the yield curve in November and December 2018 has brought out every Fixed Income 

research analyst and quotable portfolio manager, who continue to write in newspapers and white papers, 

and  give warnings on TV about the impending recession that the yield curve is signaling, based on their 

analyses of history. 

An example: 

https://www.nytimes.com/2018/06/25/business/what-is-yield-curve-recession-prediction.html 

From this NY Times article: “Every recession of the past 60 years has been preceded by an 

inverted yield curve, according to research from the San Francisco Fed. Curve inversions have 

“correctly signaled all nine recessions since 1955 and had only one false positive, in the mid-

1960s, when an inversion was followed by an economic slowdown but not an official recession,” 

the bank’s researchers wrote in March.” 

 

December 2018: understanding the Yield Curve flattening 

 

In MBS Mantra’s November 2018 newsletter, (Dec 11, 2018) I wrote the following: 

There has also been much prognostication from various sources that the flattening, and indeed 

slight inversion (to 5 years), of the yield curve portends a recession.  

We disagree. … 

I fully expect that, in two months’ time when the data is released, we will discover that the Bank 

of Japan purchased a significant amount of US Treasuries in Nov/Dec, to offset the Yen 

https://www.nytimes.com/2018/06/25/business/what-is-yield-curve-recession-prediction.html?login=smartlock&auth=login-smartlock
https://www.frbsf.org/economic-research/files/el2018-07.pdf
https://static.wpb.tam.us.siteprotect.com/var/m_0/00/003/44984/770486-MBSM_-__Nov_2018.pdf
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strengthening that should have resulted from the equity market selloffs in November and 

December 2018. … 

To me, this smells of a Japanese intervention to keep the Yen weak. We last saw this in 2014.  

In MBS Mantra’s January 2019 newsletter, (Feb 10, 2019) I wrote the following 

The data for November was released on Jan 31, 2018. (Treasury International Capital or TIC 

data, released by the US Dept. of the Treasury. HOLDJN Index on the Bloomberg.)  

As I expected, the BOJ was indeed a net purchaser of  US Treasuries in November, by $18.1 

Billion, increasing their holdings to $1.036T. This demand for USTs is what flattened the curve, 

and triggered a lot of business-TV gobbledegook about historical data showing that flattenings 

usually predicted recessions, etc. 

The graph below, from end of month TIC data,  shows that Japan added to their UST holdings in 

November and December 2018, bringing their recent purchases to $23.8b. The Treasury classifies most of 

Japan’s holdings as ‘Long-Term’ in bond maturity. 

 

In addition, total UST holdings by Major Foreign Holders increased by $65.2b between Oct and 

Dec 2018.  https://www.treasury.gov/resource-center/data-chart-center/tic/Pages/ticsec2.aspx 

As an unintended consequence, Japan’s (and other Foreign) purchases of USTs amount to QE to 

the US, and increase our money supply (primarily M3, no longer published), directly manifesting in 

asset inflation. In today’s world, such changes can offset the Fed’s QT, or can exacerbate it if 

foreign holdings are reduced.  

This QE injection from foreign UST purchases explains the rally in the S&P in 2019 that is attributed to 

Chairman Powell ‘blinking’ on interest rates. 

As will be discussed in more detail later, Japan has supplied us with QE before, when they dramatically 

increased their US Treasury holdings between 2002 and 2004, and implemented US QT as well, when 

they unwound their holdings. A study of this period gives us a roadmap of what to expect. 

https://static.wpb.tam.us.siteprotect.com/var/m_0/00/003/44984/785916-MBS_Mantra_newsletter_-_Jan_2019.pdf
https://www.treasury.gov/resource-center/data-chart-center/tic/Pages/ticsec2.aspx
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We prefer to follow Japan’s UST holdings to draw conclusions about movements in Treasury yields, as 

they tend to be the largest marginal foreign actor in the UST markets. In addition, their motivations can be 

understood, as I will describe below. 

Yen strengthened to 75 Y/$ during the Crisis, and would have gone to 50 Y/$ had Prime Minister Abe not 

been re-elected. Since 2012, there appears to be a strong policy to keep the Yen weak. In essence, what 

Japan is doing now is providing the US with ‘Plunge Protection’, by injecting US money supply 

when it is needed.  

 

How did we anticipate this: 

In December 2018,  the S&P declined from 2790 to 2351, a 15% move! However, the Yen only 

strengthened from 113.8 to 112.7, barely responding. This lack of Yen response, to me, smelled of an 

intervention by the BOJ, who probably bought USTs to keep the Yen weak (selling Yen). 

 

We verified the purchase of USTs by looking at TIPS breakeven spreads.  

External demand for USTs should tighten TIPS spreads (since USTs always yield more than TIPS). 10yr 

USTs went from 2.65% yield to 2.55% yield, while 5yr USTs declined by 75 bps from Nov to the end of 

Dec. 10yr TIPS breakevens started declining from over 2% to 1.68% at the end of December as UST 

yields declined.  
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The outsized tightening in “inflation expectations” in November/December 2018 corroborated the 

information from the S&P/Yen moves, leading to my conclusion.  
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Important Notice - Disclaimer 

This overview is being provided to you by MBS Mantra, LLC (“MBS Mantra” or the “Firm” or the “Adviser”), for 
informational purposes only, on a confidential basis and is intended solely for use by the company or individual to 
whom it is being delivered. Potential investors are advised to request and carefully read and review MBS Mantra’s 
Firm Brochure (Form ADV Part 2), and other documents, if any, provided by MBS Mantra (the “Documents”).  

Under no circumstances should this overview be used or considered as an offer to sell, or a solicitation of any offer 
to buy, interests in any securities, funds, other financial products or investment strategies managed by MBS 
Mantra, nor shall it or its distribution form the basis of, or be relied upon in connection with, any contract for 
advisory services or otherwise.   
 
The information contained with this brochure has not been audited and is based upon estimates and assumptions.  
No reliance should be placed, for any purpose, on the information or opinions contained in this overview.  The 
information contained in this brochure is based upon proprietary information of MBS Mantra and public 
information, but it may not be comprehensive, and it should not be interpreted as investment advice.  No 
representation, warranty or undertaking, express or implied, is given as to the accuracy or completeness of the 
information or opinions contained in this overview by MBS Mantra or by its affiliates and any of their principals, 
members, managers, directors, officers, employees, contractors or representatives.   
 
Investors must make their own investment decisions based on their specific investment objectives and financial 
position.  Charts, tables and graphs contained in this overview or in the Documents are not intended to be used to 
assist an investor in determining which securities to buy or sell or when to buy or sell securities.  While this 
overview may contain past performance data, PAST PERFORMANCE IS NOT INDICATIVE OF FUTURE RESULTS, 
WHICH MAY VARY.  There can be no assurance that any investment strategy will achieve its investment objective 
or avoid substantial or total losses.  Except as required by law, MBS Mantra assumes no responsibility for the 
accuracy and completeness of any forward-looking statements.  Further, MBS Mantra does not provide legal and 
tax advice; MBS Mantra recommends that investors consult with their own independent tax and legal advisers.  
 
Any example represents an actual trade made by Samir Shah, MBS Mantra’s principal, and/or MBS Mantra; any 
hypothetical represents a possible trade.  None of the examples, whether actual or hypothetical, contained in this 
overview and the Documents should be viewed as representative of all trades made by MBS Mantra, but only as 
examples of the types of trades MBS Mantra expects to complete for its customers.  None of the examples 
provided can in and of themselves be used to determine which securities to buy or sell, or when to buy or sell 
them.  It should not be assumed that recommendations made in the future will be profitable or will equal the 
performance of the securities used as examples in these Documents. To the extent that this document contains 
statements about the future, such statements are forward looking and subject to a number of risks and 
uncertainties, including, but not limited to, the impact of competitive products, product demand and market risks, 
fluctuations in operating results and other risks.   (A complete list of trades made by Samir Shah and/or MBS 
Mantra is available upon request.) 

This overview and all Documents provided by MBS Mantra should only be considered current as of the date of 
publication without regard to the date on which you may receive or access the information.  MBS Mantra 
maintains the right to delete or modify the information without prior notice; MBS Mantra undertakes no obligation 
to update such information, including, but not limited to, any forward-looking statements, as of a more recent 
date, except as otherwise required by law.   


